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1 	 | 	 INTRODUCTION

Henoch–	Schonlein	 Purpura	 (HSP)	 is	 an	 acute	 systemic	
immunoglobulin	A	(IgA)-	mediated	vasculitis.	It	 involves	
the	small	vessels	of	the	skin,	the	gastrointestinal	tract,	the	
joints,	and	the	kidneys.	The	central	nervous	system	(CNS)	
and	 lungs	 are	 involved	 rarely.	 It	 mostly	 affects	 patients	
in	the	age	range	of	2–	11 years.1	The	male-	to-	female	ratio	
is	1.5.2	The	cause	of	HSP	is	unknown,	but	most	patients	
are	 affected	 by	 antecedent	 upper	 respiratory	 tract	 infec-
tion.	 Currently,	 drug-	induced	 HSP	 is	 also	 reported.	 The	
immune	system	seems	to	play	a	role	in	blood	vessels	in-
volvement.3	The	abnormal	immune	response	to	drugs	and	
infections	may	be	a	factor	in	HSP.4	The	diagnosis	of	HSP	
is	based	on	clinical	presentations,	including	the	presence	
of	petechial	or	palpable	purport	with	a	special	pattern	in	
lower	limbs	and	buttock	in	addition	to	one	or	more	of	the	
following	 signs:	 abdominal	 pain,	 arthritis	 or	 arthralgia,	
and	 renal	 involvement.5	 Among	 the	 drugs	 suspected	 to	
the	 development	 of	 HSP	 are	 antibiotics,6	 anti-	emetics,7	
analgesics,8	 anticoagulants,9	 and	 anticonvulsant	 drugs,10	
TNF-	α	 inhibitors	 for	 autoimmune	 diseases,11	 antihyper-
tensive	drugs,12	antineoplastic,13	anti-	arrhythmic	agents,14	
and	antidepressants.15	However,	anticonvulsant	drugs	are	
rarely	reported	with	HSP.9	What	we	report	is	possibly	the	

youngest	case	with	HSP	that	was	developed	following	so-
dium	 valproate	 therapy.	 This	 indicates	 the	 potential	 ad-
verse	effects	of	sodium	valproate	in	children.

2 	 | 	 CASE REPORT

A	5-	year-	old	girl	was	admitted	to	our	neurology	clinic	with	
multiple	 episodes	 of	 upward	 gaze,	 blinking,	 and	 falling	
started	6 months	ago.	She	had	not	any	perinatal	insult	and	
her	parents	declared	language	delay,	language	disability,	
and	 mild	 motor	 delay.	 In	 her	 past	 medical	 history,	 she	
had	an	admission	for	head	trauma	a	year	ago	without	any	
seizure	or	loss	of	consciousness.	In	electroencephalogra-
phy,	numerous	bursts	of	sharp	and	spike-	wave	in	various	
epochs	were	observed.	Brain	MRI	reported	to	be	normal.	
Sodium	valproate	prescribed	for	the	patient	with	the	initial	
dose	of	5 mg/kg	which	increased	to	15 mg/kg	after	4 days.	
The	patient	was	admitted	again	after	22 days	with	diffuse	
petechial	rash	in	lower	limbs	and	ecchymotic	lesion	on	the	
buttock	with	necrotizing	areas	without	fever	and	abdomi-
nal	pain	but	4 days	before	that,	she	had	presented	severe	
abdominal	 pain	 that	 healed	 without	 treatment.	 At	 first,	
sodium	valproate	tablet	was	replaced	by	carbamazepine.	
During	4 days	of	admission,	the	patient	recovered	without	
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Abstract
We	report	a	5-	year-	old	girl	with	a	generalized	seizure	treated	with	sodium	val-
proate	 syrup.	She	 returned	 to	 the	clinic	with	Henoch–	Schonlein	purpura	after	
20 days	due	to	the	consumption	of	sodium	valproate.	To	our	knowledge,	this	is	
the	second	case	of	sodium	valproate-	induced	HSP.
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abdominal	 pain	 and	 hematuria.	 Abdominal	 sonography	
was	 normal.	 In	 laboratory	 test:	 WBC  =  5500	 (P  =  78%,	
L  =  18%),	 HB  =  14  g/dl,	 HCT  =  40%,	 PLT  =  362,000,	
PT = 12 s,	INR = 1,	PTT = 32 s,	ESR = 12 mm,	CRP = Neg,	
AST  =  33  IU/L,	 ALT  =  27  IU/L,	 BUN  =  13  mg/dl,	
Cr  =  0/6  mg/dl,	 U/A  =  normal,	 LDH  =  298,	 Alkaline	
phosphatase  =  299  IU/L,	 ANA  =  Neg,	 and	 RF  =  Neg.	
Echocardiography	was	normal.	The	patient	was	discharged	
with	 good	 condition	 and	 prescribed	 with	 prednisolone	
tablets	0.5 mg/kg.	Four	days	after,	the	patient	returned	to	
the	 hospital	 with	 severe	 abdominal	 pain,	 dysentery,	 he-
maturia,	and	frequent	seizure	episodes.	The	prednisolone	
tablet	was	discontinued	by	parents.	In	the	physical	exami-
nation,	skin	rashes	continued	to	exist.	Abdominal	sonog-
raphy	 ruled	 out	 intussusception.	 Laboratory	 tests	 were	
similar	 to	 first	 admission,	 except	 the	 urine	 analysis	 that	
presented	 hematuria.	 Methylprednisolone	 administered	
at	 1  mg/kg	 and	 carbamazepine	 replaced	 with	 clobazam	
tablet	and	 levetiracetam	syrup.	After	5 days,	 the	patient	
was	discharged	with	urinalysis	follow-	up	and	prescribed	
with	1-	week	prednisolone	and	pantoprazole	tablets.	In	a	
later	 follow-	up,	 skin	 eruption	 disappeared,	 and	 the	 pa-
tient	 had	 no	 seizure	 with	 levitiracetam	 and	 clobazam.	
Diagnosis	 of	 Henoch–	Schonlein	 purpura	 was	 made	 on	
the	 basis	 of	 the	 presence	 of	 skin	 rashes	 as	 petechia	 and	
ecchymosis,	abdominal	pain,	GI	bleeding,	hematuria,	and	
normal	coagulation	tests.

3 	 | 	 DISCUSSION

Henoch–	Schonlein	purpura	(HSP)	is	the	most	common	
vasculitis	 in	 children.	 The	 incidence	 of	 HSP	 is	 8–	20	
children	per	100,000	annually.	HSP	is	an	IgA-	mediated	
small-	vessel	vasculitis.	IgA	deposition	in	vessel	walls	of	
the	 skin,	 joints,	 intestines,	 and	 kidneys	 leads	 to	 symp-
toms	in	these	organs.	It	occurs	more	frequently	in	chil-
dren	than	in	adults.	Rashes	with	small	bruises	over	the	
legs	or	buttock	are	the	main	symptom.	In	general,	HSP	
has	a	good	prognosis.	Renal	or	CNS	involvement	wors-
ens	the	prognosis.	HSP	often	occurs	following	an	acute	
infection,	which	provides	 strong	evidence	of	 infectious	
trigger.	 Recently,	 drug-	induced	 HSP	 has	 been	 reported	
by	 many	 authors.	 Previously,	 however,	 drugs	 such	 as	
ciprofloxacin,	 cocaine,	 acetylsalicylic	 acid,	 acetyl	 cho-
linesterase,	 carbidopa/levodopa	 inhibitors,	 carbamaz-
epine,	streptokinase,	cefuroxime,	etanercept,	diclofenac,	
vancomycin,	 and	 clarithromycin	 have	 been	 involved	
in	 the	 induction	 of	 HSP.16	 Anticonvulsant	 drugs	 are	
rarely	reported	in	the	list	of	drugs	associated	with	HSP.9	
However,	many	anticonvulsive	drugs	have	serious	skin	
eruption	side-	effects	such	as	Steven–	Johnson	syndrome	
and	 toxic	 epidermal	 necrolysis.17	 Sodium	 valproate	 is	

an	 anticonvulsive	 drug	 with	 a	 rare	 serious	 skin	 erup-
tion.	 It	 is	 alternatively	 used	 for	 patients	 with	 anticon-
vulsant	 hypersensitivity	 syndrome.18	 The	 first	 case	 of	
sodium	valproate-	induced	HSP	in	children	was	reported	
by	Koumaki	et	al.	 in	2015	 in	a	10-	year-	old	patient	 that	
consumed	sodium	valproate	due	 to	absence	seizure.	 In	
the	 literature	 review,	 we	 found	 only	 a	 few	 anticonvul-
sive	drugs	(e.g.,	carbamazepine	and	levetiracetam)	in	as-
sociation	with	HSP	and	the	current	patient	seems	to	be	
the	second	case	of	sodium	valproate-	induced	HSP.	Most	
drug-	induced	HSP	cases	are	reported	in	adults,	but	more	
reports	have	been	published	recently	in	children.	In	this	
report	we	presented	a	5-	year-	old	girl	who	developed	HSP	
during	 treatment	 with	 sodium	 valproate.	 The	 patient	
recovered	and	the	anticonvulsive	drug	was	switched	to	
clobazam.	 The	 combination	 of	 skin	 rashes	 as	 petechia	
and	ecchymosis,	abdominal	pain,	GI	bleeding,	hematu-
ria,	and	normal	coagulation	tests	proves	the	diagnosis	of	
Henoch–	Schonlein	purpura.

4 	 | 	 CONCLUSION

Although	rarely,	sodium	valproate	can	induce	HSP	which	
have	to	be	considered	in	children	with	seizure.
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